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Energy Commission Staff’s Issues Statement

On March 16, 2010, the Committee assigned to this proceeding issued a Notice of
Mandatory Status Conference and requested that parties file an Issues Statement prior to
the status conference addressing two points: 1) whether, and to what extent, compliance
with the critical dates specified in the current Scheduling Order might be in question; and
(2) recommend reasonable solutions to ensuring compliance. Staff herein addresses these
two points.

I. A Change to the Proposed Project and Uncertainty Regarding the Appropriate
Approach to Analyzing and Permitting the Applicant’s Carbon Sequestration
Proposal Has Resulted in a Slip in the Project Schedule.

The most recent scheduling order adopted by the committee was adopted shortly after the
HECA application was deemed complete and established January 21, 2010 as the target
date for a Preliminary Staff Assessment (PSA) for this project. The project has not
proceeded according to schedule for various reasons, including the submittal of an AFC
amendment shortly after the scheduling order was issued, applicant’s request for
additional time (30, 60, and 90 days) to respond to data requests, and the lack of
information provided regarding the carbon sequestration proposal. Most significant to
project schedule, however, has been the attempt by the parties and outside agencies such
as the Division of Oil, Gas, and Geothermal Resources (DOGGR) to determine how to
analyze and ultimately permit a proposal by a project applicant to permanently sequester
carbon emissions through a third party not under Energy Commission jurisdiction
(Occidental Petroleum (Oxy)). The applicant originally proposed having DOGGR
undertake the analysis of the carbon sequestration proposal and attach any necessary
monitoring and mitigation measures to Oxy’s Class Il Underground Injection Control
(UIC) permit for Enhance Oil Recovery (EOR). Attempts by staff to obtain further
information and details about the carbon sequestration proposal were objected to by the
applicant, who informed staff that all necessary information would be made available
through the DOGGR permit process, and that DOGGR should take the lead on analyzing
the proposal. As a result, on November 19, 2009, Energy Commission staff met with
DOGGR staff to pursue the applicant’s proposed approach only to be informed that



DOGGR did not believe it had the authority to permit a proposal that involved both
enhanced oil recovery (EOR) and permanent carbon sequestration. In response, applicant
and Oxy have proposed an alternative approach that would have DOGGR permitting
EOR and folding in any conditions the Energy Commission determined were necessary to
ensure that the EOR permit led to permanent sequestration of HECA’s carbon emissions.
At this time it is not certain whether DOGGR could affix requirements involving
permanent carbon sequestration to a Class Il permit for EOR. Staff looks forward to
continued cooperation with the applicant, DOGGR, and other interested agencies and
parties in attempting to resolve these outstanding legal and technical uncertainties.

Il1. Staff Recommends a Change in the Project Schedule and Requests that
Applicant Ensure That Outstanding Information Is Provided in a Timely
Manner.

Staff proposes the following revisions to the scheduling order: PSA to be published in
August, 2010 and an FSA to be published in November, 2010. Staff believes that August
is a reasonable timeframe for PSA publication given the competing analytical and
scheduling needs of the solar projects and the additional time necessary to analyze Oxy’s
forthcoming carbon sequestration proposal. Additionally, the San Joaquin Valley Air
Pollution Control District (SJVAPCD) has informed us that a Preliminary Determination
of Compliance (PDOC), which is necessary to complete the Air Quality section of the
PSA, will not be released until mid-June at the earliest. In the meantime, staff is
coordinating a data response workshop with the applicant to take place in early April to
discuss the information provided by the applicant and identify any other information staff
might need to analyze the proposed project. The schedule revisions proposed will assure
that a Final Energy Commission Decision is made well before HECA’s stated deadline of
October 2011.

As noted above, in order for staff to meet this schedule a few outstanding items are
needed. The applicant needs to provide a final offset package to the SIVAPCD so that the
air district can issue a PDOC for incorporation into staff’s air quality analysis. Staff has
been informed that the applicant is in the process of finalizing this package. Staff also
needs detailed information concerning the carbon sequestration proposal promised by
Oxy, which it had committed to providing starting in mid-February. Staff has been
informed that this information will be provided starting the second week in April, with
additional information to follow. It should be noted that even with this information,
unless legislative and regulatory changes are made to satisfy DOGGR that it can impose
conditions requiring and ensuring permanent sequestration of carbon initially injected for
EOR, staff may not be able to conclude that a long-term monitoring and mitigation
program can be enforced against Oxy or potential future users of the oilfield to ensure
that HECA’s carbon emissions are permanently sequestered. In such an event, staff may
be left with analyzing what percentage of carbon is permanently sequestered using
standard EOR measures (and not subject to future release if pumping is resumed at the
chosen oilfield) and then assuming the rest is ultimately released into the atmosphere.
Staff looks forward to Oxy’s proposal to resolve this and other technical and legal issues



surrounding the permanent sequestration of carbon and is committed to working
cooperatively to try to resolve these complex questions.
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